Town Government Study Committee

Minutes of the meeting of May 13, 2021. The meeting took place via Zoom. Members of the committee present were: John Brescher, Linda Williams, Rick Atherton, Curtis Barnes, and Campbell Sutton.

- 1) Chair John Brescher called the meeting to order at 9:00 am with a guorum.
- Agenda: A motion was made by Curtis Barnes and duly seconded by Campbell Sutton to approve the agenda as written. All voted in favor by voice vote.
- 3) Public Comment: None.
- 4) Meeting Minutes from April 13, 2021 and May 6, 2021: A motion was made by Linda Williams and seconded by Curtis Barnes to approve the minutes of April 13, 2021 and May 6, 2021. All voted in favor by voice vote.
- 5) Discussion: Review of Charter revisions from Town Counsel's Office

The Committee discussed each of the comments on Town Counsel's redlined revisions to the Town Charter.

The first item discussed was extending the length of the term of the moderator to three (3) years. The Committee overwhelmingly supported this idea, even if this item was not necessarily something they had been looking at. A motion was made by Rick Atherton and seconded by Linda Williams to recommend extending the length of the term of the moderator to three years per Town Counsel's suggestion. All voted in favor by voice vote.

The next item discussed was an edit noting that if the Moderator needs to appoint a Clerk for Town Meeting (section 2.4), that this person should be a registered voter for the Town. The Committee again unanimously supported this idea. A motion was made by Linda Williams and seconded by Rick Atherton to recommend noting in Section 2.4 of the charter that in the event the Moderator needs to appoint a Clerk of Town Meeting, that person shall be a registered voter of the Town of Nantucket. All voted in favor by voice vote.

The next comment addressed suggesting adding that the Warrant shall also be available on the Town website in Section 2.5(b) of the Charter. The Committee agreed this too was a good idea. A motion was made by Linda Williams and seconded by Tucker Holland to recommend amending Section 2.5(b) of the Charter to allow the Town Warrant to be available on the Town website as well. All voted in favor by voice vote.

The next comment addressed Section 2.5(c), which requires the Board of Selectmen to publish the Warrant by mailing it to each registered voter. The comment from Town Counsel was that many other Towns are eliminating this language. The Committee noted the importance of having a hard copy of the Warrant and while the point was well-taken, there is still a great importance to having a physical copy of the Warrant available for voters. The Committee did, however, recommend that the language in Section 2.5(c) should be amended to extend the time to deliver the Warrant to 14 days. A motion was made by Tucker Holland and seconded by Linda Williams to recommend amending Section 2.5(c) of the Charter by replacing "...seven days..." to "...fourteen days...". All voted in favor by voice vote.

The next comment was on Section 3.3 which noted that many Towns are removing the requirement to have the public notice of their vote to acquire real estate noticed in the paper. The Committee felt it imperative to leave this requirement in the Charter. A motion was made by Rick Atherton and duly seconded by Curtis Barnes to leave Section 3.3 as written. All voted in favor by voice vote.

Section 3.4(4) was the next item for discussion and the recommendation was to change some of the language relative to the fifteen-day approval. The Committee felt the language was confusing and did not want to create any unintended consequences as they were not certain what the purpose of the change was. A motion was made by Rick Atherton and duly seconded by Curtis Barnes to leave Section 3.4(4) as written. All voted in favor by voice vote.

The next section that was discussed was Section 4.2(d)(14) which would be revised to allow the Town Manager to have the power to sign the warrants for payment. The Committee overwhelmingly agreed this would be an increase in efficiency. A motion was made by Rick Atherton and duly seconded by Curtis Barnes to recommend revising Section 4.2(d)(14) of the Charter to authorize the Town Manager to sign the warrants for payment. All voted in favor by voice vote.

The comment regarding Section 4.3(a) was an administrative one and simply suggested changing "heads" to "department heads." There was discussion amongst the Committee if "department heads" is properly defined and Section 4.5 of the Charter seems to imply this. A motion was made by Linda Williams and seconded by Curtis Barnes to recommend revising Section 4.3(a) of the Charter to replace "heads" with "department heads." All voted in favor by voice vote.

The next section reviewed was Section 5.4(b) to amend this section to require petitioners be identified and who the lead petitioner is. The Committee discussed this matter at length and determined that this mechanism was already implicitly in place since the petition would be public record at the Town Clerk's office. A motion was made by Rick Atherton and duly seconded by Curtis Barnes not to amend Section 5.4(b) of the Charter. All voted in favor by voice vote.

Section 5.4(c) was the next section of the Charter that had a comment from Town Counsel's office. In this section, the suggestion was two-fold: to identify a standard from when the 20% of voters would be counted and to possibly change how long the Town Clerk has to certify the signatures. The Committee agreed that adding a benchmark to identify registered voters would be a prudent change, but did not think the change to how long the Clerk has to identify the signatories on the petition was warranted. A motion was made by Curtis Barnes and duly seconded by Linda Williams to recommend revising Section 5.4(c) of the Charter to include a standard that the 20% of registered voters shall be measured from March 1st of the previous year as established by the Town Clerk. All voted in favor by voice vote.

The next section was Section 5.4(d) and the recommendation from Town Counsel recommended changing the resignation provision from seven days to five days and to move the placement of the phrase "not less than 75 days after such certification date" after the clause, "...the Board of Selectmen shall...". The Committee discussed this at lengthy and ultimately agreed that while it was a semantic change, it was an important one. A motion was made by Linda Williams and duly seconded by Campbell Sutton to recommend revising Section 5.4(d) of the Charter by changing the resignation provision from seven days to five days and moving the placement of the phrase "not less than 75 days after such certification date" after the clause, "...the Board of Selectmen shall...". All voted in favor by voice except for Curtis Barnes who abstained.

The next comment from the Town Counsel review was to add "name and title of office" to Section 5.4(f) of the Charter. The Committee agreed this was a smart change. A motion was made by Linda Williams and duly seconded by Curtis Barnes to recommend revising Section 5.4(f) of the Charter to read "name and title of officer". All voted in favor by voice vote.

The final comment from Town Counsel was to delete Section 6.6 in its entirety because it no longer serves a purpose. The Committee agreed and a motion was made by Linda Williams and duly seconded by Campbell Sutton to recommend to delete Section 6.6 in its entirety. All voted in favor by voice vote.

Linda Williams commented that she was hoping for a more thorough review of the Charter and noted that there was no County Charter review included.

Campbell Sutton noted that there was no discussion in this review of the Parks and Recreation department v. the Parks and Recreation commission. This discussion then developed into a history and frustration of what happened with the Parks and Recreation department.

Curtis Barnes added that he is very uncomfortable with how Parks and Recreation has been treated and it was been neglected, in his opinion, by DPW. The Parks and Recreation department and commission should be more autonomous.

John Brescher suggested that while the discussion surrounding the Parks and Recreation issue is an important one, the Committee needs to move forward with recommendations and motions at their next meeting.

Campbell Sutton asked what else the Committee would be looking at in the Charter other than requiring more than ten voters sign a warrant article.

Linda Williams added that she is interested in the section in the Charter surrounding appointing v. electing officials and that there should be something more proactive for the non-voting taxpayers.

6) Other Business:

None.

7) Date and Time of the Next Meeting:

The Committee's next meeting will be Monday May 17, 2021, at 9:00 am 2021 via Zoom.

8) Adjournment:

A motion was made by Curtis and seconded by Linda to adjourn at 10:20 am.

Respectfully Submitted, John B. Brescher, Chair